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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of September 14, 2006

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Jameel called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, and Lentz


Late:

Commissioner Maturo (arrived at 7:40 p.m.)


Absent:
Commissioner Hunter


Staff Present:
Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Lentz moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Maturo absent during voting).

CONSENT CALENDAR
1. Approval of Draft Minutes of July 27, 2006 Special Meeting

2. Approval of Draft Minutes of July 27, 2006 Regular Meeting

3. Approval of Draft Minutes of August 10, 2006 Regular Meeting


Commissioner Hawawini said he preferred to abstain from voting on minutes of meetings he did not attend.  Commissioners decided to defer approval of the minutes until later in the meeting.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Jameel acknowledged receipt of information from staff confirming registration at the West Coast Green Conference, a draft meeting calendar for September and October, information about a setback variance approved at the August 21, 2006 meeting, and email comments about the General Plan update.


Chairman Jameel noted that Commissioner Maturo had arrived, and he suggested going back to approval of the Consent Calendar.

CONSENT CALENDAR (Continued)

1. Approval of Draft Minutes of July 27, 2006 Special Meeting

2. Approval of Draft Minutes of July 27, 2006 Regular Meeting

3. Approval of Draft Minutes of August 10, 2006 Regular Meeting


Commissioner Maturo moved to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 3 - 0 - 1 (Commissioner Hawawini abstaining).

NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:   280 Monterey Street; Use Permit UP-10-06 and Minor Modification V-9-06; Use Permit to modify parking regulations to accept uncovered driveway pace in lieu of second garage space, and Minor Modification to allow second-floor addition over garage with 4+- ft. side setback in lieu of required 4 ft. 2 in. west side setback; Steve & Tina Giusti, applicants/owners; APN 007-282-080


Senior Planner Tune said the applicants propose adding a second story to the house.  Based on lot frontage, the required parking would be two covered spaces and two on-/off-street spaces.  The property has two driveway spaces and one parallel space along the street, the garage is about 2 feet too narrow to fit two compact spaces.  Senior Planner Tune advised that a use permit is required to modify the parking regulations.  He noted the existing garage is about 4 feet from the west side property line, where a 4-foot, 2-inch side setback is required based on the average width of the site.  The proposed second-floor addition would continue this nonconforming setback upward, necessitating a variance for the difference of approximately 2 inches.


Senior Planner Tune reviewed the findings required for use permit and variance approval.  He said staff feels the proposed parking arrangements are adequate, and providing more parking would require widening the garage, relocating the front door of the house, and moving the front porch and living room to the side.  


As to the variance, Senior Planner Tune noted the property is unusual because it adjoins an alley and is irregular in shape.  Without the variance, he said, the second floor would have to be set in approximately 2 inches from the west wall of the garage below.  Senior Planner Tune advised that this would deprive the property of the ability to be developed with standard construction methods that would provide a uniform appearance on that side of the house.  He added that the 2-inch difference could potentially cause maintenance problems in the future.  He said the other alternative would be to shift the existing garage wall inward, making the garage smaller.  In this case, staff recommends conditional approval of the use permit and variance.


Commissioner Lentz asked about applicable height limits.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the height limit is 28 feet, and that the 20 ft. limit within the front 15 feet of the property was not applicable in this case.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicants.


Steve Giusti, applicant/owner, said the proposed addition will not increase the number of bedrooms.  He pointed out the house has one covered garage space and two side-by-side spaces in the driveway.  Mr. Giusti added that he measured the side setback and determined the existing distance is 4 feet and ½ inch, so the variance is only 1½  inches.


Commissioner Maturo asked if Mr. Giusti had received any comments from his neighbors about the proposed addition.  Mr. Giusti said many neighbors are aware of the project, and some of them are interested in similar expansions.  He stated that none of the neighbors had expressed any concerns.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hawawini made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz expressed support for approving the use permit and minor modification in this case.  Commissioner Hawawini agreed, and noted the special circumstances warrant an exception.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to conditionally approve the Use Permit and Minor Modification as recommended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved. 


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  55-C Industrial Way; Use Permit UP-9-06; Two-Year Extension of Use Permit UP-2-03 for outside storage of vehicles and equipment on vacant lot; Richard Hill, The Davey Tree Expert Company, applicant; Universal Paragon Corporation, for Sierra Hotel Management Corp., owner; APN Ptn. 005-312-070


Senior Planner Tune said this applicant is requesting a two-year extension of the use permit granted in 2003 for Davey Tree to use a portion of a vacant lot adjoining its office/warehouse as a storage yard for trucks and equipment.  He noted that when the use permit was originally approved, the Planning Commission denied a variance to allow the rear of the yard to be used to store tree chips to be recycled as fuel to generate electricity at a facility north of Sacramento.  The Commission found that such use was not in conformance with the M-1 District performance standards, requiring that all uses be within a building, except for limited outside store of vehicular equipment related to the interior use.


Senior Planner Tune explained that before the City Council could hear the applicant’s appeal of the denial of the variance, an administrative determination was made that the materials could be stored in the yard as recyclables, as long as they were contained within something equivalent to a trash enclosure.  Accordingly, the chip materials are currently stored on a 40-by-50-foot asphalt pad enclosed by chain-link fence and a modular concrete wall.  The San Mateo County Environmental Health Division inspects the storage for compliance with state regulations and recommends limiting the material to a maximum of 50 cubic yards per day.  Senior Planner Tune said the Planning Commission has since recommended updating the M-1 District regulations to include recycling facilities as a conditional use in this subarea.  He advised that the City Council has not yet acted on this recommendation.


Senior Planner Tune reviewed the findings required to approve a use permit extension application.  He drew attention to the recommended conditions of approval.  


Commissioner Maturo asked for more information about the storage of logs at the site.  Senior Planner Tune explained that the applicant stores some large logs in the rear that cannot be chipped.  He drew attention to proposed Condition B, regarding storage of logs.


Commissioners took a few minutes to review pages that were missing from the staff report in their meeting packets.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if there had been any complaints about the facility, and Senior Planner Tune said the staff is not aware of any problems.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Richard Hill, Davey Tree, offered to answer any questions.  He stated that all the proposed conditions were acceptable.  He said the logs behind the building are only stored there temporarily.  Mr. Hill stated that the two-year extension coincides with the term of Davey’s lease with Universal Paragon.


Commissioner Lentz said he had no problems with the proposed use and hoped the Council would approve the revised district regulations soon.  Mr. Hill said chipped material is recycled and reused rather than going to landfills.  He noted palm clippings cannot be recycled and are stored separately for disposal.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the County’s regulations pertaining to log storage.  Mr. Hill said the County is primarily concerned about the toppling hazard.


Mr. Hill noted the City Council has been talking about removal of eucalyptus trees around Brisbane, and he suggested that the City consider chipping and recycling that wood.


There were no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter.  Commissioner Maturo moved to close the public hearing, and the motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Chairman Jameel asked if the points raised in the 2003 letter from the Health Services Agency were still valid.  Senior Planner Tune reported that he had a recent phone conversation with Greg Shirley, who indicated that there have been no changes, and he reiterated the County’s concerns.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to conditionally approve the two-year extension of the use permit as recommended by the staff.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Associate Planner Johnson reviewed the proposed meeting schedule for September and October.  He said all Commissioners have registered for the West Coast Green conference from September 28 through 30.  He proposed canceling the regular meeting on September 28.


Associate Planner Johnson pointed out the calendar calls for three special meetings on October 5, October 12, and October 19 to continue review of the Health and Safety Element of the General Plan and begin the Open Space Element.  He said October 26 would be the next regular meeting.  Associate Planner Johnson advised that General Plan meetings will begin at 7:00 p.m. and the regular meeting will start at 7:30 p.m.


Commissioner Maturo recalled that the Commission had previously scheduled a special meeting for September 21.  Associate Planner Johnson proposed canceling that meeting.  He said staff would send a mailer the following week showing the revised dates.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Lentz said he and Commissioner Maturo went on a Baylands tour that Monday that was similar to the Citizen Advisory Group’s tour.  Commissioner Lentz encouraged Commissioners to attend the next CAG meeting on Tuesday, September 19, at 6:30 p.m., regarding remediation techniques and testing of contaminants.

Chairman Jameel said he toured the Baylands site on Saturday with a consultant.  He noted there are still many unanswered questions about contamination and water quality.  He recommended finding out what the actual levels of contamination are and how they compare with current safety recommendations.  Chairman Jameel stated that there has been known contamination that could seep into the water.


Chairman Jameel expressed support for having recycling firms in Brisbane.  He said that in most cases, it is helpful to have pictures showing an overview of the site and the actual appearance of the facilities.  He noted elevation drawings do not necessarily identify storage areas and other issues.


Chairman Jameel reported seeing a program on Channel 5 about new companies that purchase and recycle materials from remodel projects.  

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Maturo moved to adjourn to the special meeting on October 5, 2006.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:25 p.m.  
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